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Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
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Claimant represented by EDDIE H. WALKER, JR., Attorney, Fort Smith,
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Respondents represented by SCOTT ZUERKER, Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On January 12, 2012, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on October 26, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

October 28, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her back.
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4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$327 for temporary total disability and $245 for permanent partial

disability.

5. The respondents accepted a 16 percent impairment to the

whole body.

6. The claimant reached maximum medical improvement on July

21, 2011.

7. The Trust Fund will credit any permanent and partial

impairment benefits that accrued and were paid prior to July 21,

2011, towards the cap per Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-502.

8. If permanent and total disability is established by the

claimant, she shall not be entitled to permanent and total

disability benefits prior to September 14, 2011, as that was the

last day of her employment.

9. Credit on any permanent partial disability between July 21,

2011, and September 14, 2011, shall be applied toward the cap per

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-502.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Permanent and total disability.

2. Wage loss in the alternative.

3. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“a. The Claimant contends that she is
permanently and totally disabled as a result
of her admittedly compensable injury.  In the
alternative, she contends that she is entitled
to disability greatly in excess of her
permanent impairment rating.
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b. The Claimant contends that her attorney is
entitled to an attorney’s fee in regard to
permanent disability benefits over and above
the permanent impairment.”

Respondents No. 1's contentions are:

“a. Respondent contends the claimant did not
sustain wage loss over and above her
anatomical impairment; and,

b. See response under subsection a.”

Respondent No. 2's contentions are:

“If the claimant is found to be permanently
and totally disabled, the Trust Fund stands
ready to commence weekly benefits in
compliance with A.C.A. §11-9-502.  Therefore
the Trust fund has not controverted the
claimant’s entitlement to benefits.

The Death and Permanent Total Disability Trust
Fund will state its remaining contentions upon
completion of discovery.”

The claimant in this matter is a fifty-one-year-old female who

worked for the respondent as a chicken trimmer for twenty-eight

years.  On December 1, 2010, the claimant sustained an admittedly

compensable injury to her back when she slipped on ice and fell to

the ground.  The respondents have accepted a 16 percent impairment

to the body as a whole as a result of the claimant’s compensable

back injury.

The claimant was initially seen by Dr. Holder who performed

diagnostic testing on the claimant’s back.  The claimant was then

referred to Dr. Joseph Queeney.  An initial evaluation report dated

February 25, 2010, states in the impression portion as follows:

“T12 compression fracture with a T11-12 chance
fracture.”
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In the recommendation portion of that report Dr. Queeney

indicates that the claimant’s son provided interpretation for him

and the claimant who speaks very limited or no English.  At that

time, Dr. Queeney indicated that he was going to continue to treat

the claimant with back bracing, pain medication and he intended to

recheck the claimant after a period of three weeks.

On April 5, 2010, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Queeney.

The recommendation portion of that report is as follows:

“Since she is still having the pain I want her
to continue using her brace for another month.
I want her to try to get away from using her
walker.  She needs to increase her activities.
We need to try to get her off pain medication.
I will see her back in one month.  We will get
a CT scan.  Hopefully we can be done at that
point.  I discussed this with her in great
detail through her son who is an interpreter.
All their questions have been answered.”

On May 6, 2010, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Queeney.

At that time, the plan portion of Dr. Queeney’s report indicates

that he believes the claimant is improving and that he will not

have to perform surgical intervention on the claimant.  Dr. Queeney

had the claimant continue wearing her brace for a period of another

month.  At the conclusion of that month, Dr. Queeney indicated his

desire to have further diagnostic testing, removed the claimant

from her bracing and consider work hardening.

On June 7, 2010, the claimant again was seen by Dr. Queeney.

Dr. Queeney removed the claimant from her brace and ordered

physical therapy for the claimant.  At that time, the claimant was

to use over the counter pain medication such as Tylenol or Advil.
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On July 12, 2010, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Queeney.

The progress note from that visit indicates that the claimant had

some soreness caused by her physical therapy.  The claimant

indicated that she continued to have “some pain.”  The medical

record indicates that the pain is intermittent and not as “bad as

it was previously.”  The recommendation portion of that report

states as follows:

“I think this is stable.  I think that it has
healed.  I do not think that she needs any
surgery.  I will go ahead and give her an
impairment rating of 5% of the thoracic spine
as it relates to the whole person as outlined
by the Guide to Evaluation of Permanent
Impairment, fourth edition.  Surgically, I do
not really have anything further to offer to
her.  We will go ahead and refer her back to
Dr. Holder.  I have discussed this with her.
We will give her some mild pain medication in
the form of some Ultram.”

On August 12, 2010, the claimant underwent a functional

capacity evaluation due to a referral by Dr. Keith Holder.  The

functional capacity evaluation summary report found at Respondents’

Exhibit 1, Pages 2 and 3, indicates that Chris C. Honaker OTR/L CHT

was “unsure of what the patient’s true functional capabilities are

at this point and time due to poor effort and unreliable subjective

reports.”  The summary also indicates that the claimant was not

consistent 4/7 for Jamar Testing and that she was positive 4/7 for

Waddell non-organic signs.

On November 29, 2010, the claimant underwent an MRI scan of

the thoracic spine at Physician’s Specialty Hospital MRI in

Fayetteville, Arkansas, at the direction of Dr. James Blankenship.

Following are the impressions from that diagnostic testing:
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“1. T12 compression fracture with marked
kyphosis and canal stenosis with compression
of the cord anteriorly.

2. Minimal degenerative changes are noted in
the mid thoracic spine.”

The next day, the claimant was seen by Dr. Blankenship at the

Neurosurgery Spine Center.  Following is the history of present

illness and recommendations from that visit:

“HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: Ms.
Keosengphachanh is a very pleasant 49-year-old
lady who was injured on 2/1/10.  She was
walking in to work and fell on ice and landed
on her back.  She had the acute onset of
thoracolumbar back pain and was immediately
evaluated and noted to have a compression
fracture of the T12 vertebral body.  The
patient was referred by Dr. Holder in to see
Dr. Queeny who braced her.  She actually had a
functional capacity evaluation and was
returned to light duty work.  The family
requested another opinion on this.  She does
state that her pain is better while she is
being braced.  She continues to wear the brace
daily when active.  She states that her pain
approached the worst imaginable.  The patient
did undergo physical therapy under Dr.
Holder’s guidance.  She has had no injection
therapy.  The patient states that while
wearing the brace, she is more comfortable
than when she is out of the brace.  She also
states that she does, after being up for any
period of time, have some leg weakness and
occasional instability with losing her balance
with no dizziness involved, however.

RECOMMENDATIONS: I have told the patient that
at this point with the degree of pain she is
in and the fact that she does have some lower
extremity complaints, that consideration of
surgical intervention is warranted.  I told
her that this can be approached via XLIF
approach with the new NuVasive distractible
cage with likely good correction of her
kyphosis.  I have told her that in regard to
whether a posterior procedure would be
performed will have a lot to do with what a
preoperative CT scan would show.  If she has
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three-column injury, she certainly does need
to have posterior stabilization.  If she has
sole anterior column injury with minimal bone
in the canal on CT scan, then this likely
would be corrected and improved with
correction of her kyphosis.  Her compensatory
hyperlordosis of the lumbar spine would
improve with time after this was
satisfactorily treated.  I told her that
bracing is no longer going to be of any
benefit to her.  She has marked kyphosis and
an unstable fracture, and surgical
consideration is certainly something she
should consider.  We have talked about the
magnitude of this surgery.  Although the XLIF
approach is much less invasive than older
thoracostomy.  We have had a lengthy
discussion about this treatment today.  After
a lengthy discussion, she wants to proceed
with surgical intervention.  We are going to
go ahead and get a CT scan with 3D
reconstructions today.  They want to be done
as soon as possible surgically so we are
looking at probably the 13th.  We have gone
over the risks and benefits of the surgical
procedure and she understands and agrees.  If
her CT scan could be done fairly quickly, we
will get a better idea after this of where we
are going to go from here.”

On December 7, 2010, the claimant was again seen at the

Neurosurgery Spine Center by Rhonda Findley RNFA for Dr.

Blankenship.  The clinic note from that visit indicates that the

claimant is there for her preoperative consultation and testing.

The next record admitted into evidence is a clinic note from Dr.

Blankenship dated January 13, 2011, and states:

“Soummay states that her preoperative pain was
80-90 percent towards the worst pain
imaginable, and her pain is now down to 30-40
percent toward the worst pain imaginable.  I
told her that was a good improvement.  I did
go over her radiographic findings with the
settling in through the superior endplate.  I
told her that that is concerning to me, but I
still feel like as well as she is doing, we
need to hold off on any posterior
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consideration, but I do want to see her back
sooner than normal which would be in two
weeks.  She and her family understand and
agree with this plan.”

On February 8, 2011, the claimant was seen by Dr. Blankenship

at which time Dr. Blankenship changed the claimant’s prescription

medications and indicated that the claimant should continue doing

therapy and wearing her brace and hoped that the change in her

prescription medications would provide better coverage for her

pain.  Then again on February 21, 2011, the claimant was seen by

Dr. Blankenship.  At that time, Dr. Blankenship indicated that he

would like to leave her in her brace for another four weeks.  At

the conclusion of the four weeks, he indicated that he will perform

a CT scan with thin-cut reconstructions to see if she has received

a solid bone graph formation around the cage.  At that time, a

decision about removing her from the brace will be made.  The

clinic note then states:

“She really wants to go back to work, but at
present, I am very concerned given her small
stature and her osteopenia to pushing things
too much.  If there were any type of light
duty that would be available, I would be happy
to review it, but at present I would rather
for us to continue on with her aggressive
exercise therapy weaning her off of her OxyIR
down to tramadol or Tylenol as needed along
with an occasional Advil if needed.  She
agrees with this plan.  Her son is in
attendance today at the clinic visit.”

On March 17, 2011, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Blankenship.  The clinic note indicates that the claimant has had

her CT scan and Dr. Blankenship believe the claimant has a solid

arthrodesis.  Dr. Blankenship also indicates that he believes most
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of her pain is increasing myofascial pain.  At that time, the

claimant was to discontinue her brace and return to Dr. Blankenship

in eight weeks to repeat x-rays.  The claimant was also given an

increase to her Lyrica prescription and E-Stim unit for home use.

On May 5, 2011, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Blankenship.  At that time, Dr. Blankenship made the following

recommendations:

“We are going to have another couple of weeks
of aggressive active therapy with Brandy and
then we are going to start her back to work at
limited hours and light duty.  I will plan on
seeing her back in six weeks, and at that
time, she likely will be at MMI and we can
most likely rate her and place permanent
restrictions on her.”

On June 27, 2011, the claimant underwent a functional capacity

evaluation at the Functional Testing Centers in Mountain Home,

Arkansas.  The report from that visit found at Claimant’s Exhibit

2, Pages 1 through 15.  On page 2 of that report it indicates the

following conclusions:

“Ms. Sommay Keosengphachanh completed
functional testing on this date with reliable
results.

Overall, Ms. Keosengphachanh demonstrated the
ability to perform work in the SEDENTARY
classification of work as defined by the US
Dept. of Labor’s guidelines over the course of
a normal workday with limitations as noted
above.”

On July 21, 2011, Dr. Blankenship authors a document entitled

Disability Determination.  Following are portions of that document:

“ADDENDUM: The patient’s functional capacity
evaluation and chart were reviewed.  Soumay
was last seen in the office on June 16.  At
that time, I told her that I felt that she did
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have a solid arthrodesis.  I told her
unfortunately her increasing work activity had
led to increased pain, and I feel that
although the sagittal plane balance was near
completely corrected, she does still have some
persistent kyphosis as a result of the delayed
treatment for her compression fracture, which
resulted in inability to completely correct
her kyphosis.  Soumay was given full effort
throughout her treatment course.  She is still
overall well pleased with her surgical outcome
and is in significantly less pain than she was
preoperatively.

The patient’s FCE was reviewed in its
entirety.  This was performed on June 27, by
Don Dahlke.  The patient gave a reliable
effort with a 48/48 consistency measures.  The
patient’s evaluation indicated that she put
for good effort, which was no surprise to me
based on my dealings with her over the last
many months.  The patient unfortunately in my
opinion cannot return to her preinjury job and
actually it will be difficult for her to
return to the job that she has been doing at
light duty at work.  I would place a permanent
weightlifting restriction on her of 10 pounds.
The patient is unable to lift any weight from
the floor to the waist level.  She could lift
10 pounds above her head and utilize and do
work at a sedentary level with sitting as long
as she would have the ability to stand and
stretch at intervals.  The patient’s last
films were reviewed that showed solid
arthrodesis at the T11 to L1 vertebral bodies
with cage placement.”

Also, Dr. Blankenship authored an addendum on August 16, 2011,

the body of which states as follows:

“This is to add further clarification to the
above named patients permanent work
restrictions.  Her work day should not exceed
more than eight (8) hours per day.”

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to permanent and total disability benefits.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-519(e)(1) states ““permanent total disability” means
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inability, because of compensable injury or occupational disease,

to earn any meaningful wages in the same or other employment.”

Here, the claimant is fifty-one years old and had a very

limited ability to speak or communicate in English.  At the

hearing, the claimant gave the following credible testimony:

“Q. Can you understand English?

A. Very little, not much.

Q. Do you ever communicate in English?

A. A little bit, but I’m afraid not to do
anymore than basic necessity cause I couldn’t
understand.

Q. Can you read a newspaper in English?

A. No, I cannot read.

Q. Can you write a letter in English?

A. No, I can only write my name and nothing
else.”

The claimant also testified that she completed the fifth grade

in Laos.  Her employment history is comprised by her twenty-eight

years experience trimming chickens for the respondent and at a

similar job with another employer prior to her employment with the

respondent.

Through the course of her treatment for her compensable

injury, the claimant was placed in light duty positions with the

respondent.  The claimant was eventually dismissed on September 14,

2011, by the respondent due to a lack of available employment for

the claimant within her restrictions.   One of those positions was

handing out supplies to other employees for the respondent.  The



12

claimant also gave credible testimony about her light duty work

after her surgery as follows:

“Q. After Doctor Blankenship did the surgery,
did you go back to work for a while?

A. Correct.

Q. What kind of job did you do?

A. Pick up trash from the table.

Q. Now when you said, pick up trash from the
table, did you have to bend over to pick up
the trash or how did you go about picking up
the trash?

A. I just gather the trash together, but
someone else come to pick it up.”

In Dr. Blankenship’s disability determination dated July 21,

2011, he referenced the claimant’s inability to continuing doing

the types of light duty jobs that the claimant was performing for

the respondent when he stated, “The patient unfortunately in my

opinion cannot return to her pre-injury job and actually it would

be difficult for her to return to the job she had been doing at

light duty at work.”  Given Dr. Blankenship’s belief that the

claimant was unable to return to her pre-injury employment and is

unable to perform even the light duty tasks provided to her by the

respondent, it seems clear that no work opportunities are available

to the claimant in the chicken processing industry that are offered

by the respondent or similar employers.  Those types of jobs have

been the claimant’s only source of work history.   The claimant has

very limiting physical restrictions including the inability to lift

any weight from the ground to waist level and the ability to only

lift ten pounds above her head placing her in a sedentary status.
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The claimant is also limited by her inability to speak and

communicate in English.  Secretarial, administrative, or managerial

jobs might be inside the claimant’s physical restrictions due to

her compensable injury; however, her inability to communicate in

English and her low level of education makes those jobs

unobtainable for the claimant.  Given the claimant’s physical

condition due to her compensable injury, her inability to

functionally communicate in English and her very low level of

education, I find that the claimant is unable to earn a meaningful

wage in her same or other employment.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on October 26, 2011, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed October 28, 2011, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is permanently and totally disabled.

3. The claimant has proven that her attorney is entitled to a

fee in an amount commiserate with the benefits awarded herein and

the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act.
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ORDER

Respondent No. 1 and Respondent No. 2 shall pay permanent and

total disability benefits to the claimant as set forth in the

stipulation portion of this opinion.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the benefits awarded herein,

with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the respondents

in addition to such benefits and one half of said attorney's fee to

be withheld by the respondents from such benefits.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


